
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY 
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
HELD ON 3 DECEMBER 2009

EEOSP.41/09
BUDGET 2010/11 TO 2014/15

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.3(d) – Budget 2010/11 to 2014/15 – Capital Budget Reports.  The interest related to the fact that he was a City Council representative on the Board of Riverside Carlisle.  Councillor Hendry remained in the meeting and took part in the discussion.

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.49/09 providing a summary of the Council's revised revenue base estimates for 2009/10, together with base estimates for 2010/11 and updated reserve projections to 2014/15.  The report had been prepared in accordance with the guiding principles for the formulation of the budget over the next five year planning period as set out in the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) and Charging Policy; Capital Strategy; and Asset Management Plan agreed by Council on 15 September 2009.  The report set out known revisions to the Medium Term Financial Plan projections, although there were a number of significant factors affecting the budget that were currently unresolved, and he reported in some detail on those key issues which included:

(a)  The outcome of the Job Evaluation Project

(b)  Transformation arrangements

(c)  Government Finance Settlement - the Revenue Support Grant and National Non Domestic Rates figures

(d)  Specific Government grant allocations including LABGI, and Housing and Planning Delivery Grant

(e)  Triennial revaluation of the Pension Fund

(f)   Further impact of economic recession

(g)  Pension revaluation

(h)  Property Review

(i)  Tullie House Governance Options

Mr Mason informed Members that the potential impact of any new spending pressures and new savings identified was not reflected in the report, as there were a number of options for Member consideration.  It was, however, clear at this early stage of the budget process that all of the pressures currently identified could not be accommodated within existing Council resources.  Decisions would need to be made to limit budget increases to unavoidable and high priority issues, together with maximising savings and efficiencies to enable a balanced budget position to be recommended to Council in February 2010.

He summarised the movements in base estimates and highlighted for Members the updated MTFP projections; the projected impact on revenue reserves; challenges facing the Council; and Efficiency Agenda targets.

Revenue Budget Reports
(a) Summary of New Revenue Spending Pressures

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.50/09 summarising the new revenue spending pressures and reduced income projections that had emerged as part of the current year budget monitoring procedures and which would need to be considered as part of the 2010/11 budget process.   The issues were to be considered in the light of the Council’s corporate priorities.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.236/09) received the report and forwarded it to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2010/11 budget process.

Members then considered the following new pressures and raised the following comments and questions:

· LABGI – Mr Mason reported that LABGI allocations for 2009/10 and 2010/11 had been estimated during the budget process in 2009.  Further clarification of potential awards had since been received and it was likely that the Council would receive £23,000 less in 2010/11 than originally anticipated.  All projects had been agreed and they would not be affected by any shortfall.

A Member expressed concern around the grant received by Planning Services when targets were met and asked whether those grants would be affected in the next financial year.  The Local Plans and Conservation Manager (Mr Hardman) advised that the award would be reduced but there would be other avenues in which to top up the award.

· Car Parks – Mr Mason reported that Car Parking income was forecast to fall short of 2009/10 levels by £269,000 in 2010/11 due to the closure of the Viaduct car parks and through the non-achievement of permit parking at Swifts Bank car park and the non-achievement of the Charges Review MTFP target of 3.8%.  

A Member expressed concern that there did not seem to be much evidence of how the figures in the budget had been gathered.  The Chief Accountant (Mr S Tickner) advised that the car parking section had carried out a survey by asking a set of questions and asking people’s views.  Mr Mason agreed to submit a summary of the written answers with the minutes of the meeting.  

A Member suggested that there were two side to car parking – charges and staffing – and asked whether staffing was being taken into account.  

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder explained that there was some uncertainty as to the future of parking figures at the Viaduct car park as it was not clear whether the car park would be used when the university was built.  He advised Members of the fall in ticket sales and that less tickets were sold in 2009/10 than in 2003/04.  Any increase in charges may result in less tickets being sold.  He advised that all aspects of car parking need to be taken into account eg servicing and contract parking.  He believed that out of town centres such as Gretna where there was free parking may be taking trade away from the City Centre.  

A Member asked whether some compensation would be made when car parks were closed for example temporary car parking elsewhere.  He also asked whether free parking would be available over the Christmas period as it had been in the past.  The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder advised that provision was being made but last year there was no need for extra parking at Christmas.  He believed that people were reluctant to park at Devonshire Walk as it was difficult to get to.  Mr Mason agreed that he would provide figures for parking at Devonshire Walk with the minutes.  He further advised that the building of the university was dependent upon Carlisle Renaissance and Regional Development money and that it was a longer tem project.  

A Member believed that some people were travelling to the Metro Centre rather than coming into Carlisle and many people from West Cumbria would be travelling to stores such as IKEA to refurnish their homes after the flooding where there was free parking all day.  

A Member explained that the provision of car parks should be investigated and that there should be more car parks where drivers pay on leaving the car park rather than on arrival.

A Member believed that at some point the Council would need to look at car parking in general and it was suggested having a Task and Finish Group to look at the whole issue of car parking and the effect on the economy.  Mr Mason suggested that a Task and Finish Group would help the new Director understand the issues around car parking.  Councillors Bainbridge, Hendry and Rutherford, Vasey and Watson agreed to sit on the Group.

· Transformation – Mr Mason reported that the 2009/10 budget included £2million on non-recurring expenditure to cover the one-off costs associated with the transformation project.  Any additional costs not covered by the that budget would need to be met from existing budgets or be subject to further requests for funding from full Council.
A Member expressed concerns about how those costs would be met.  Mr Mason advised that a request would be made in the New Year to Government to transfer money from the Capital budget to cover any additional Revenue costs.  

Mr Tickner explained that normally capital funds could not be used for revenue costs, but a council could appeal to the Government if there were healthy capital receipts to transfer money to cover revenue items.  

A Member expressed concern that transformation was being done from the top down and that there was no evidence that work done lower down the organisation had been investigated.  The Interim Strategic Director (Ms Connolly) explained that the second phase of the transformation project would be talking to front line staff and Members about savings and creating structures that would affect savings next year and the following year.  She advised that a cross party working group had been set up and was looking at all stages of the transformation.

· Grant Settlement – Mr Mason advised that it was expected that there would be a reduction in the grant settlement of approximately 5% but that figure could increase to 10-15% after the general election.  

· Lanes Head Rent – Mr Tickner advised that the shortfall in income from the Lanes was expected to be around £77,000 and that it would continue into the next year.  Mr Mason advised that all the budget projections had been based on the country coming out of the current recession the year after next.

RESOLVED – (1) That Report CORP.50/09, Summary of New Revenue Spending Pressures be noted.

(2)  That a Task and Finish Group be set up to look at all aspects of car parking

(3)  That further information regarding the car parking survey be provided for Panel Members

(b)  Summary of Savings Proposals

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.51/09 summarising proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2010/11 budget process.  The Savings Strategy approved by the Council on 3 February 2009 and endorsed in the Medium Term Financial Plan approved by Council on 15 September 2009 had concentrated on the following areas to deliver the savings required to produce a balanced longer term budget:

(a) Service Improvement Reviews

(b) Asset Review

(c) Shared Services

(d) Transformation Agenda

(e) To carry out a review of those services which do not fall within the Council’s core priorities

Mr Mason advised that at this stage Members were being asked to give initial consideration to the new proposed permanent reductions in base expenditure budgets and also increases to income budgets from 2010/11 onwards.  The requests needed to be considered in the light of the projected budget shortfall.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.237/09) considered the report and decided:

“1.
That the proposed reductions to the base budget and potential additional income generation from 2010/11 onwards, as set out in Report CORP.51/09, be received and forwarded to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration as part of the budget process.

2.
That it be noted that the Senior Management Team would continue to investigate efficiencies and savings in accordance with the Savings Strategy.”

Details of the proposals for savings and additional income generation which fell within the remit of the Committee were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

· Transformation – Mr Mason reported that Transformation savings of £1million had been included in the recurring base budget from 2010/11.  However, further savings of approximately £1million would be needed from 2011/12 in order to deliver a balanced budget.  Proposals to achieve those further savings would be subject to separate reports to the Executive during 2010/11.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder believed that the Council had taken on work that was possibly duplicating work done by others eg Parish Councils, County Council and that the Council should be looking to working with partners and sharing services.

· Land Charges – Mr Mason reported that Land Charges income was reduced for 2010/11 by £241,000 in 2009/10 due to a decrease in the number of searches.  A review of income for 2010/11 had identified that the reduction required from the recurring base was less than was anticipated in 2009/10 by £20,000.  However, there was still a shortfall on the recurring base income for land charges.

· Concessionary Fares Grant – Mr Mason reported that draft consultation on the allocation of the Concessionary Fares grant had shown that the Council would receive an additional £20,000 in 2010/11.
In response to a Member’s question, Mr Mason stated that the cost to the Council was £230,000 with the total cost being £2.5 million.  

A Member stated that Mr Mason had done a lot of work with the bus companies on Concessionary Fares and had achieved savings that other organisations had not.  The Member asked whether there was any scope for re-negotiation.  Mr Mason advised that the current fares had been negotiated last year.

A Member stated that it was obvious that a lot of hard work had gone into the reports.  

Mr Mason explained that there had been no new debt but there had not been as much income and that the Council may need to borrow in future but that the Council were looking at all forms of finance for the future.

RESOLVED – That Report CORP.51/09, Summary of Savings Proposals be noted.

c)
Summary of Charges Review

· Community Services
The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.232/09) considered the report and decided:

“1.
That the Executive received the proposed charges, as set out in the relevant Appendices to Report CS.52/09, with effect from 1 April 2010; and noted the impact of those charges on income generation, as detailed within the report.  

2.
That the report be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for their consideration as part of the 2010/11 budget process.”

Report CS.52/09 was submitted, setting out the proposed fees and charges for the services falling within the remit of the Community Services Directorate.

Car Parks – After a number of years of reduced car parking usage the overall position to date in 2009/10 was quite positive, and income achieved was slightly ahead of budget forecast.  There had been a 7% reduction in ticket sales in long stay car parks although it was felt that closure of all or parts of some car parks for construction work could have been the primary reason for the reduction.  It was expected that there would be further disruption to parking provision resulting in the closure of the Upper and Lower Viaduct car parks from early 2010 to enable contaminated land remediation works ahead of development on the Caldew Riverside site, and a smaller impact with the loss of the Shaddongate car park from Spring 2010 to facilitate development.  While it was difficult to forecast the financial impact of those works surveys had been undertaken that would suggest that only 50% of those who currently use both Viaduct car parks would use an alternative Council operated car park resulting in a reduction in income from ticket sales, contract parking and penalties by approximately £181,000.

The Long Stay parking income budget currently included for income of £31,000 to be achieved from permit income at the Swifts Bank car park.  That income was linked to the implementation of the Green Travel Plan for which there were no plans in place.  Therefore, the income planned for 2010/11 would need to be adjusted to reflect that fact.

As a result of those issues it was recommended that the forecast income for long stay car parks should be reduced by £212,000 from 2001/10 budgets.

To achieve the charging policy level of increase of 2.1% for 2010/11 the charges would need to be increased to achieve an additional £28,000 income.  It was considered that the most appropriate means to achieve that would be for a 10p increase on the hourly rate for the short stay car parks.  

Should that option be implemented then it had been assumed that there would be some displacement to the Long Stay car parks, resulting in an estimated £62,500 additional income.

The income from car parking at Talkin Tarn was an important income stream for Talkin Tarn and supported the revenue costs of the facility.  To date car park usage and income was in line with projections and it was proposed to retain the current car parking charges at Talkin tarn for 2010/11.

A Member was concerned that there was nothing in the report about contract parking.  Mr Mason advised that it was mentioned briefly but that he would add information to the final report.  

Commercial Waste – At its meeting on 5 May 2009 the Executive considered report CS.29/09 and endorsed the recommendation for the Council to dispose of its Trade Waste business.  That process was nearing completion and as a result there were no charges to consider from 2010/11.

A Member was concerned about the lack of information regarding bulky waste items.  Mr Tickner explained that the budget was currently on target and that there were no proposals to increase charges.  Mr Mason agreed to add the information to the final report.

A Member asked what were the principal objectives for setting charges and how were they prioritised.  Mr Tickner advised that there was no prioritisation but there was guidance for directorates.

A Member stated how pleased he was that charges for sports pitches for junior clubs had been frozen.

RESOLVED – (1)  That Report CORP.52/09, Review of Charges 2010/11 to 2014/15 – Community Services be noted.

(2)  That following a vote the majority of the Panel were in favour of an increase in car parking charges as suggested on page 17 of the report.  However there was dissent in view of the economic climate.  The increases were only agreed with the proviso that work takes place to develop a proper overall strategy that would include charges.  To that end the Panel, as stated earlier, had resolved to set up a Task and Finish Group to look at all car parking issues.

(3)  That the final budget reports contain information on Contract Parking and Bulky Waste Charges

· Development Services
The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.233/09) considered the report and decided:

“1.
That the Executive received the proposed charges, as set out in the relevant Appendices to Report DS.96/09, with effect from 1 April 2010; and noted the impact thereof on income generation.

2.
That the matter be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for their consideration as part of the 2010/11 budget process.”

Report DS.96/09 was submitted setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Development Services Directorate.

· Income From Rents – This was generated via lease agreements.  They cover different periods and the charges for leases was not set out in the submitted report.  The process of rent reviews provided increases to the budget area but it was a process of negotiation between the Authority and the lessor and could take time resulting in a delay of the increase being received.  That had resulted in backdated rents being received that were not budgeted for.  Recent successful efforts to catch up on rent reviews would eventually result in a reduction in the level of backdated rents and more accurate forecasts on annual rental income.  

· Ticket and Retail Sales etc – The Tourist Information Centre sell tickets for other organisations across the country using the “Ticketmaster” scheme.  It was considered that there was no further scope for increasing charges in that area but a wider range of tickets together with other items such as fishing licences were being sold to try to maintain income.  
· City Centre Management – Charges were raised for users of the City Centre eg Continental market and children’s rides, which raised approximately £10,000 per annum.  

· Advertising – Hotels and bed and breakfast establishments were charged for advertising space in publications used to promote Carlisle.  Attempts had been made to increase advertising charges but that had met with very strong customer resistance and it was considered that there was little scope of movement.

· Enterprise Centre – Opportunities to charge for services at Carlisle Enterprise Centre were regularly reviewed.  Estimates of miscellaneous income for 2009/120 suggested that the overall budget of £27,000 would not be achieved and that there would be a £3,900 shortfall.  However the economic downturn had had an impact on occupancy levels in line with national trends for similar workspaces elsewhere and consequently there was a knock-on impact on miscellaneous income included in the estimate.  Based on current information available and the revised prices set out within the appendices it was anticipated that the Enterprise Centre would generate miscellaneous income on £24,000 in 2010/11.
· Planning Services – Fees for planning applications were set nationally and therefore income from planning fees was dependent on both the number of applications received together with the type of application received.  It was estimated that the Council would receive just over 1250 applications in 2009/10, a reduction of 50 from the previous year.

Based on the revised planning fee levels, the estimated number of applications in 2010/11 and income so far in 2009/10, the projected income was expected to be slightly more than the planned income of £613,000 for the financial year.

Building Control fees were based on national recommendations.  It was anticipated that, despite the economic slowdown, income from fees was likely to be in excess of the £412,000 estimated for 2009/10.  However, expenditure savings had been made and anticipated income for 2009/10 was expected to exceed expenditure.  Is was expected to continue in 2010/11; therefore it was not planned to increase income when the income generated covered the costs of the service.  

As documents such as local plans, determinations and weekly press lists were more freely available on the Council’s website there had been decreasing levels of income from those areas and it was expected that the trend would continue.  Also, as a result of the Markinson decision, the Council was no longer able to make a handling charge for copying.  That would reduce the anticipated income for the current and future financial years.  

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted.

Capital Budget Reports

d)  Provisional Capital Programme
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.48/09 detailing the revised capital programme for 2009/10, together with the proposed method of financing as set out in Appendices A and B.  The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2010/11 to 2014/15 in the light of the capital bids submitted for consideration, together with the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.238/09) considered the report and decided:

“1.
The revised capital programme and relevant financing for 2009/10 as set out in Appendices A and B of report CORP.48/09;

2.
The capital spending requests for 2010/11 to 2014/15 contained in Report CORP.48/09 in the light of the estimated available resources; and

3.
That any capital scheme approved by Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, had been approved.”

Details of the new capital spending proposals which fell within the area of responsibility of the Committee were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

Mr Mason advised that the Capital Grants were under review by the Government.

· Old Town Hall – Potential capital implications arising from the Old Town Hall would be reported on fully as details became available.

· Roman Gateway – Potential capital implications arising from the Roman Gateway would be reported on fully as details became available.

Mr Tickner advised that the Old Town Hall and the Roman Gateway were both fully funded and a grant application had been submitted and that funding from the LABGI fund had been allocated.

The Economy Portfolio Holder provided up to date figures for the Roman Gateway that included funding from LABGI, the capital budget, museums budget, NWDA, ERDF and Romans in Cumbria.  She advised that the only commitment from the Council was from the LABGI funding.  

The Economy Portfolio Holder further advised that funding for the Old Town Hall was being submitted from LABGI and Carlisle Renaissance.  She further advised that a meeting had been arranged for the following week with advisors on the programme.

A Member asked whether Riverside Carlisle were to make a greater contribution to the Disabilities Facilities Grant and if so how it would impact on the budget.  

Mr Tickner advised that it would depend on how much the increase would be, but that he was uncertain when that information would be available.  The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder advised that the Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder was working with officer regarding the issue.

Mr Tickner advised that the Government funding for the Roman Gateway had conditions attached on delivering services specified in the application.  

RESOLVED – That the Committee noted the position.







